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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

February 13, 2008

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                          Claire Spain-Remy, Chair







  Marc Gaspard

  Dave Hamry 







  Don Meyer
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Marjo Burdick, WPEA Chief Job Representative

Ms. Rebecca Zimmerman, ASPCFS President

Mr. Andrew Monson, ASPCP President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Terry Ryan, Kathy Parhomski, Michael Taylor, Deena Forsythe, Mary Davis, Diane Myrick, Mike Hoelscher, Walt Sommers, Mari Kruger, Deb Gilchrist, Nora Dudley, Nicole Johnson
CALL TO ORDER
Dr. Spain-Remy called the meeting to order at 2:15 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Dr. Spain-Remy led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS

MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the January 9, 2008 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

GUESTS


Nicole Johnson, Office Assistant 2, Institutional Technology




Nora Dudley, Administrative Assistant, District Libraries 


BOARD CHAIR REPORT

Dr. Spain-Remy asked the board members to report on activities they have participated in on behalf of the college:

Mr. Hamry reported that he had attended both the entrance and exit interviews with the State Auditor; he was pleased to report that the college had no findings or recommendations. He congratulated the finance department on a job well done.

Mr. Meyer reported that he had attended the Trustees Association’s winter legislative conference in Olympia; there was a compelling keynote address by Mr. Irwin Kirsh who presented “America’s Perfect Storm.” The report focuses on three forces that are changing our nation’s future.

Mr. Meyer stated that the reauthorization of the Washington Futures Act -- better known as Gardner-Evans-Locke -- is a critical issue he and other trustees and administrators would like to see passed sooner than later. The long-term dedicated bond capacity law, which has an impact on capital projects in higher education, is currently not sitting high on legislators’ lists for the short session. Reauthorizing Gardner-Evans-Locke is a major objective. The bill gives a meaningful bonding level for long term success system wide, if this isn’t reauthorized in a timely fashion, it will negatively affect the college, and there’s real value in long-term capital investment of Pierce and the entire community and technical college system.

Mr. Meyer commented that he had attended the Pierce County Legislative reception, where trustees are able to visit with legislators and talk about issues important to our system. He was particularly pleased to see that our elected officials are beginning to understand the importance of Running Start funding; our objective is to continue to make headway on this issue. In closing Mr. Meyer added that the Pierce County college trustees would host the spring conference in Tacoma.
 
Mr. Gaspard added that he too had attended the legislative conference and reported that Governor Christine Gregoire spoke to the trustees and emphasized her commitment to the state’s community and technical colleges. She said she continues to promote the colleges’ high value and “can-do” spirit, is committed to strong math and science programs, remains dedicated to providing strong associate-level technical programs and emphasized a critical need to train early childhood education workers. She also challenged the two-year colleges to do more.
 
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Rebecca Zimmerman)

Ms. Zimmerman reported that after reviewing applications and interviewing six highly qualified applicants, Dixon King was appointed and ratified as the Administrative Senator. Senator King has been an active member of the pierce college theater for over a year, as well as a student representative on the Technology Fee committee. The activities board has recently hired Annabel Cantrell for the Entertainment and Recreation Coordinator position. Ms. Cantrell was chosen from an applicant pool of five motivated students. Both Ms. Cantrell and Senator King are welcome additions to the student programs team.

Ms. Zimmerman stated that she has been working with Ms. Christie Flynn to facilitate round-table discussions on shared governance. The round-table discussions are focused around the recommended articles and models provided by the District Policy and Governance Cabinet. These discussions will provide an opportunity for participants to express their views about shared governance via an anonymous voting program. The information gathered at the various discussions from both campuses will then be used to further the discussions at the All District Day. 

Ms. Zimmerman reported that she had attended a forum for the Statewide Student Government Presidents. This forum was the inspiration of the student body president at South Puget Sound Community College and was attended by student government presidents from several community colleges. The group would like to expand the forum so that it will encompass all community and technical colleges statewide and continue beyond the current school year, the next meeting will be hosted by Pierce College Fort Steilacoom.

ASPCP (Reported by Andrew Monson)

Mr. Monson provided the board members with copies of the Puyallup Post newspaper featuring several articles on shared governance and information regarding the winter wellness series on education, diversity, and health.

Mr. Monson reported that student government has been providing an ongoing political awareness program, last month they had a mock primary election: The results were: 104 students voted, of those students that voted, 63% voted republican with Mr. Mike Huckabee winning, 37% voted democrat with Mr. Barack Obama winning. During college civics week in April there will be a political party fair, along with a full list of events including a political cartoon wall, a debate, an open mic forum called “speak up!” and a political movie night featuring “Charlie Wilson’s War”.

Mr. Monson stated that the environmental committee is planning events for environmental awareness week. Student government will be purchasing and unveiling some new bike racks as part of “ride your bike to school day” in an attempt to decrease exhaust emissions and promote awareness. 

Mr. Monson reported that in attempt to reach out to evening students, student government is planning an evening comedy event featuring Eric O’Shea. Evening class schedules make it difficult for students to participate in events, student government continues to think of ways to include these students and meet their needs.

Mr. Monson reported that he had the opportunity to go to Olympia and testify at the Senate Committee on Higher Education meeting regarding Senate Bill 6698. The bill is about voter registration and issue forums on college campuses. Unfortunately the bill was voted down; however it was a great learning opportunity.

PCFT President (Reported by Ed Leitner)

No Report 

WPEA Representative (Reported by Marjo Burdick)
Ms. Burdick reported that six classified staff members attended WPEA’s 2008 Member Lobby Day in Olympia.  The morning was spent preparing for the afternoon’s events, which included appointments with legislators and attending the Washington State House of Representatives Higher Education committee hearings.  WPEA’s legislative priorities are pension reform, anti-bullying, health care reform, information technology and Head Start/ECEAP funding.  This was a great opportunity to get involved with the issues.

Ms. Burdick stated that WPEA continues to participate in ongoing monthly meetings with management to identify and address issues of concern. A communication email was sent out district-wide on January 16th (copies of the email where provided to the board members), this email followed the December 18th meeting with the classified staff job reps, college presidents Tana Hasart and Denise Yochum and executive vice president Bill McMeekin.  The email explained what came out of the meeting and how all parties agreed to work together to promote positive change.  

Ms. Burdick gave a big shout out to Mr. Chris MacKersie and Mr. Jim Taylor.  They have continued to keep the college community informed about the Cascade Core issues and on several occasions worked with Ms. Burdick directly so that she could provide updates to staff on problems such as the lack of heat in the Sunrise building.  She applauded their willingness to quickly find solutions whenever possible to make it easier on students, faculty and staff. 

Mr. Meyer acknowledged the classified staff for their productive and collaborative effort to bring about positive change and raise morale. After reading the email provided to board members he expressed his appreciation to Ms. Burdick in promoting positive change. It is good to hear these comments, as a trustee he is here to make sure the institution functions at it’s highest level, having a positive attitude is a way of having a good institution. 

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Legislative Update

Dr. Johnson reported that she has been testifying on campus security issues at both the House and the Senate Higher Education committees. As a result a follow-up session was organized by Representative Burke to answer questions regarding campus security on both university and community college campus’s. Mr. Mike Campbell, members of the State Board, and Dr. Johnson attended to represent the community college system. The issue was raised surrounding mental health; the universities and community colleges have a very different approach to this topic. The universities have on-site mental health professionals and community colleges have a system of referral with local providers. Also universities have on-site police where the community colleges work with local law enforcement agencies for assistance during emergencies.  All colleges want to make their campus’s safer, we are asking for electronic mapping of our campus’s, early warning systems, and a way to send instant messages to alert people to a situation. Currently there is not much movement in the House and the Senate has no bills alive on this issue. Anything that may happen will happen in the budget itself. The governor has $6.5 million in her budget, hopefully the house or senate will pick it up in their budget and help us move forward in making our campus’s safer.

Dr. Johnson reported that the economic forecast would be released this Friday; the prediction is that revenue will be down. The governor wanted $1 billion in reserves and has now said we may have to have less to be able to meet our needs. At this time there are no indications that there will be any cuts during the biennium budget. The House budget will be out next week with the Senate to follow. Anything that comes into the budget at this time will be a proviso because there are no bills alive. It is a lean year, and it is unsure if any of our requests will be funded. There was a request by faculty unions to convert some part-time sections to full-time and that bill is now also dead.

Dr. Johnson stated that she would be participating in a statewide legislative committee phone conference to discuss next step strategies. Ms. Yochum added she is pleased by all the efforts by trustees, presidents, and students to convey our messages. She feels the legislators are really listening to our needs and working on our behalf.  

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Budget Update

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the Values, Principles, and Budget Process Guideline documents were reviewed and edited by the District Policy and Governance Cabinet. Copies of the recommended changes were emailed to the board members for their review. All the documents are available to the college community on the college intranet.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that budget kickoff meetings were held at both colleges and were well attended by the college community. At both meetings background information on the college’s current finances, budget development process, forms and very preliminary budget numbers were reviewed. All of the forms and tools are available to budget managers and anyone else interested on the college intranet. Budget presentations are scheduled during the next month and an update will be provided to the board members at the next meeting.

Accreditation Update

Dr. Gilchrist reported that the college had received the final accreditation report and letter reaffirming the accreditation of Pierce College based on the Fall 2007 comprehensive evaluation report. Both documents have been distributed to the college community and have been posted to the intranet for future use. The commission has stated that they will return to Pierce College in two years for a focused interim visit to review the progress being made on the recommendations provided in the report.

Dr. Gilchrist stated that in reaffirming accreditation, the commission determined that recommendations 3,5, and 6 are areas where the institution is substantially in compliance with commission criteria, but in need of improvement. The interim visit will not focus on these recommendations. The commission further determined that recommendations 1,2, and 4 do not meet commission criteria for accreditation, and that the commission requires that the college take appropriate action to ensure that recommendations 1,2, and 4 are addressed and resolved within the prescribed two-year period.

Dr. Gilchrist provided a description of how the college is already addressing all of the recommendations in the comprehensive evaluation report:

Recommendation 1: The Evaluation Committee recommends that a process for assessing the five core abilities and general education outcomes be developed and implemented (Standard 2B.1 and Policy 2.2).

The District’s curriculum committee (CLASS) has formed four task forces to develop an assessment process that provides evaluative information on the General Education Program and assists in planning and implementation of course/program development. These groups represent three components of Pierce College’s definition of General Education (Core Abilities, Whole Student Development, and Distribution Outcomes) as well as a group focused on Distributive Writing.

Taskforces will:

• Further define the focus area.

• Review current assessment activities within the focus area.

• Research how other educational institutions are assessing this focus area.

• Present their findings at the February 20, 2008 CLASS meeting.

• Make recommendations to CLASS as to how we might proceed to more

  comprehensively assess the focus area.

Recommendation 2: While student learning outcomes and assessment activities are in place at course and program levels, the Evaluation Committee did not find evidence of learning outcomes for each of the District’s degree and certificate programs. Therefore, it is recommended that the institution identify, publish, and assess the learning outcomes for each of its degree and certificate programs.

(Eligibility Requirement 12 and Standard2.B.2).

The District Assessment Team (a representative group of faculty who lead assessment endeavors) has planned activities and workshops that will coordinate with the General Education assessment activities of CLASS mentioned in Recommendation #1 to assist faculty in developing Maps and Program Outcome Guides (POG) for each of the District degree and certificate programs by September 2008

Recommendation 3: The Evaluation Committee recommends that the institution develop policies and procedures for the evaluation of the part-time faculty consistent with Policy 4.1 Faculty Evaluation.

(Standard 4A.5 and Policy 4.1).

The Instructional Administrators Team has convened a taskforce to design a part-time faculty evaluation process that aligns with the full-time faculty process and is in agreement with NWCCU Policy 4.1. The taskforce will present their recommendation to the Instructional Administrators on February 13, 2008. The draft will then be presented to the Part-Time Faculty Taskforce for further comment and process before finalization.

Recommendation 4: The Evaluation Committee recommends Pierce College District develop and periodically assess a policy on the use of part-time faculty in light of its mission and goals. 

(Standard 4A.10).

The Instructional Administrators Team has convened a taskforce to draft a policy on the use of part-time faculty consistent with NWCCU Standard 4A.10. 

Recommendation 5: The Evaluation Committee recommends that the District define and clarify the roles of the various constituents in its shared governance process. (Standard 6A.1).

The District Policy and Governance Cabinet have identified two subcommittees, one reviewing the literature and engaging in focused discussion groups on shared governance and the other on a review of the full committee structure district wide, to develop a process to define and clarify the roles of each constituent group. Shared governance will be the focus of our All District Day, to share the work of the two subcommittees and to engage the entire district in discussion and action.

Recommendation 6: The Evaluation Committee recommends the District implement and periodically review appropriate procedures to evaluate all administrators regularly. (Standard 6C.3 and 6C.8).

The Vice President for Human Resources is developing an evaluation tool and process for annual evaluations of all administrators. The tool and process will be reviewed by the various administrative groups and presented to the District Policy and Governance Cabinet. Evaluations will be administered by June 30, 2008.

Dr. Gilchrist encouraged everyone to read the full report as there are also many smaller recommendations and advise that the evaluation team has embedded in the report. The district will now switch gears and move to an institutional effectiveness mode. The institutional effectiveness committee will develop measures of the Board’s five expected outcomes policies:  Access, Student Learning and Success, Institutional Excellence, Diverse, Inclusive and Positive Environment, and Partnerships. Then the task will be to select/design the measures the committee feels are most relevant to the Board's outcomes.  There will be approximately seventeen committee members representative of district constituencies. Most of the initial work will be completed by June, after the initial benchmarks are developed, the committee will shift its attention to evaluating the data attached to them and make recommendations as to how we are progressing on each of the benchmarks.

Dr. Spain-Remy noted how impressive it is that the college’s self-study will be used as a model for other schools, it demonstrates the quality of work that has and is being done. She also finds it commendable that so much work has already been done to address the recommendations.

Dr. Johnson acknowledged Dr. Gilchrist’s leadership the last two years during the entire process. She stated that the chair of the visiting evaluation team recognized Dr. Gilchrist for her dedication to the study and the knowledge she provided the visiting team. Dr. Gilchrist will lead the institutional effectiveness effort for the district. Dr. Johnson thanked the entire college community for their dedication and tireless work during the accreditation process. She stated that the college would use the self-study as a guidepost and not let it sit on the shelf.
BOARD BUSINESS

Trustees Activities Calendar

February 19

All-District Day


Puyallup

In answer to a question from Dr. Spain-Remy, Dr. Johnson stated that the District Policy and Governance Cabinet members have been planning the All-District Day, which will focus on shared governance, an accreditation update, and a presentation by Interact Communications. The college community has had the opportunity to read articles on shared governance and attend round-table interactive discussions before the event on February 19, 2008. On All-District Day there will be additional opportunities to participate in an interactive activity on shared governance and attend several other breakout sessions. Interact Communications will present the data that has been gathered and discuss branding possibilities for the college. There will be a town-hall type meeting during lunch that will be facilitated by Mr. Sam Magill and will focus on shared governance, by the end of the day we hope to have a plan of action in place. Dr. Johnson invited the board members to attend the activities on All District Day. A follow-up report will be provided to the board members at the next meeting.

Executive Session

Dr. Spain-Remy announced that the Board would now go into executive session (3:05 pm), as permitted under the open public meetings law, to review the performance of public employees. The executive session will conclude in thirty minutes unless we announce that it is being extended. No action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will be adjourned immediately after we reconvene.

Dr. Spain-Remy announced that the executive session had ended at 3:33 pm. The board took no action during the executive session. The regular meeting is reconvened at 3:34 pm.

NEXT REGULAR

March 12, 2008 Pierce College Puyallup
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:35pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             

 
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Claire Spain-Remy, Board Chair
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